

Arbitration Guide IBA Arbitration Committee



### **Peter Thorp**

Independent Arbitrator Paris, France peter@thorparbitrator.com

### Huawei Sun

Partner Zhong Lun Law Firm Beijing, China <u>sunh@zhonglun.com</u>



### **Table of Contents**

Page

I.	Background	1
II.	Arbitration Laws	4
III.	Arbitration Agreements	6
IV.	Arbitrability and Jurisdiction	9
V.	Selection of Arbitrators	11
VI.	Interim Measures	12
VII.	Disclosure/Discovery	14
VIII.	Confidentiality	15
IX.	Evidence and Hearings	16
X.	Awards	19
XI.	Costs	21
XII.	Challenges to Awards	22
XIII.	Recognition and Enforcement of Awards	25
XIV.	Sovereign Immunity	28
XV.	Investment Treaty Arbitration	29
XVI.	Resources	30
XVII.	Trends and Developments	31



#### I. Background

### (i) How prevalent is the use of arbitration in your jurisdiction? What are seen as the principal advantages and disadvantages of arbitration?

The use of arbitration is already fairly prevalent in the People's Republic of China ("**PRC**") and is increasing in popularity. Although the PRC court system continues to improve, foreign companies dealing with China-related matters often prefer to use arbitration due to their lack of familiarity with the PRC courts and the easier cross-border enforceability of arbitral awards as compared to court judgments. PRC courts also tend to support the development of arbitration, in part to alleviate the heavy caseload they face.

The cross-border enforceability of arbitral awards is one of the main advantages of arbitration. While enforcement of foreign court judgments in the PRC will depend on reciprocity and is not a straight-forward process, enforcement of foreign arbitral awards is much easier because China is a party to the 1958 Convention on the Recognition and Enforcement of Foreign Arbitral Awards, commonly known as the "**New York Convention**". Enforcement of arbitral awards made in Hong Kong, Macau and Taiwan is also possible in Mainland China under mutual enforcement arrangements similar to the New York Convention. Other advantages of arbitration over the courts include the privacy of the proceedings and the greater ability of arbitral tribunals to make use of professional expertise.

As for disadvantages of arbitration in China, local arbitration institutions often lack experience in dealing with complex legal issues and are commonly perceived to be biased in favour of local PRC parties. Arbitrations in China often proceed more quickly than those overseas, which might be considered either an advantage or a disadvantage.

### (ii) Is most arbitration institutional or ad hoc? Domestic or international? Which institutions and/or rules are most commonly used?

The PRC Arbitration Law (promulgated in 1994, revised in 2009 and 2017) ("**Arbitration Law**") requires that all arbitrations in the PRC be administered by a PRC arbitration institution. *Ad hoc* arbitrations (including UNCITRAL arbitrations) have long been prohibited within China, although arbitral awards obtained through foreign *ad hoc* arbitration proceedings are recognised and enforceable.

Despite this, in 2014, the Ningbo Intermediate People's Court held that an arbitration clause providing for arbitration at the China International Economic and Trade Arbitration Commission ("CIETAC") under the UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules ("UNCITRAL Rules") was valid. This is the first time that a PRC court has confirmed that PRC-seated arbitration proceedings can be conducted in accordance with the UNCITRAL Rules. In December 2016, the Shenzhen Court of



International Arbitration ("**SCIA**") adopted Guidelines for the Administration of Arbitration under the UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules with the aim of facilitating the application of the UNCITRAL Rules in arbitrations administered by the SCIA.

A further positive development in support of *ad hoc* arbitration in China was the issuance by the Supreme People's Court ("**SPC**"), China's highest court, of its Opinion on Providing Judicial Protection for the Development of Pilot Free Trade Zones (effective 30 December 2016, "**2016 SPC Opinion**"). According to the 2016 SPC Opinion, a PRC court *may* uphold the validity of an arbitration agreement providing for *ad hoc* arbitration in Mainland China for disputes between enterprises registered within a Free Trade Zone ("**FTZ**") in China. Any attempt to disregard the validity of such an arbitration agreement must be finally referred to the SPC and no court decision can be issued prior to the SPC's reply.

The practical effect of the 2016 SPC Opinion on the development of *ad hoc* arbitration in Mainland China remains to be seen, especially taking into account its limited scope of application. There has been already one FTZ in the city of Zhuhai that has followed the 2016 SPC Opinion when it published the first PRC *ad hoc* arbitration rules in March 2017. Nevertheless, it will probably require an amendment to the Arbitration Law before *ad hoc* arbitration in Mainland China will occur in anything more than a limited manner.

China makes a distinction between foreign, foreign-related (arbitration in China with a foreign element) and domestic (arbitration in China without a foreign element) arbitrations, and the latter two types of arbitration must be institutional (subject to the new development mentioned above).

CIETAC and the China Maritime Arbitration Commission have long been the two dominant foreign-related arbitration institutions in China. Since the promulgation of the Arbitration Law, however, there has been a remarkable growth in the number of domestic arbitration institutions, which totalled 255 by June of 2016. Further, a 1996 State Council Notice expressly allowed domestic arbitration institutions to accept foreign-related cases, meaning that the long-existing monopoly of CIETAC over foreign-related cases was broken.

CIETAC remains the most dominant arbitration institution in China and has established sub-commissions in 10 major cities in Mainland China, including Shanghai, Shenzhen, Chongqing and Hangzhou. In the meantime, CIETAC also set up its first overseas branch, the CIETAC Hong Kong Arbitration Centre, in Hong Kong in 2012. Several other domestic arbitration institutions such as Beijing Arbitration Commission / Beijing International Arbitration Centre ("**BAC**"), SCIA and the Shanghai International Arbitration Centre ("**SHIAC**") have undergone organisational reform and grown rapidly in recent years.

#### (iii) What types of disputes are typically arbitrated?

A wide range of disputes can be arbitrated. The exceptions include matters relating to marriage, adoption, custody of children and inheritance. Under the Arbitration Law, administrative disputes that must be handled by administrative authorities also may not be arbitrated. In this regard, there has been heated debate regarding whether disputes arising from Public-Private Partnership ("**PPP**") contracts between government authorities and private entities fall within the scope of "administrative disputes that must be handled by administrative authorities". The key divergence lies in the position on the nature of a PPP contract, namely whether it is an administrative or a commercial contract. Further, the arbitration of labour disputes is subject to a different regulatory regime. By way of example, the major types of arbitrations administered by CIETAC in 2017 range from sale of goods, joint venture, construction and real estate, to share transfer and financial-related disputes.

SCIA introduced special provisions in its latest arbitration rules (effective 1 December 2016, the "**2016 SCIA Rules**"), making it the first arbitration institution in Mainland China to administer investor-state arbitrations under the UNCITRAL Rules. CIETAC also issued a full set of investment arbitration rules in October 2017 to support China's Belt and Road Initiative. These new developments show that disputes with the government are understood to be arbitrable in China, despite the provision in the Arbitration Law referring to the arbitration of disputes between "equal entities".

#### (iv) How long do arbitral proceedings usually last in your country?

This varies, but arbitration proceedings tend to be shorter in China than in many other countries. A total duration from commencement to issuance of the arbitral award of around a year is typical, although this very much depends on various factors such as the efficiency of the arbitrators, the complexity of the issues and the cooperation of the parties. The current CIETAC Arbitration Rules (effective 1 January 2015, the "2015 CIETAC Rules") require the tribunal to render an arbitral award within six months as from the date on which the arbitral tribunal is constituted, although in reality this time limit is readily extended upon approval of the Chairman of CIETAC. The current BAC Arbitration Rules (effective 1 April 2015, the "2015 BAC Rules") go even further by requiring that the award be rendered within four months after the constitution of the arbitral tribunal.

### (v) Are there any restrictions on whether foreign nationals can act as counsel or arbitrators in arbitrations in your jurisdiction?

Foreign nationals may act as arbitrators in arbitrations in China. There are almost 405 foreign arbitrators from some 65 countries and regions registered on the CIETAC Panel of Arbitrators. To act as arbitrator on a CIETAC arbitration, the appointee must be on the CIETAC Panel of Arbitrators unless the parties specifically agree in their arbitration agreement to dispense with this requirement.



Other notable arbitration institutions including BAC, SCIA and SHIAC also have a considerable number of foreign arbitrators on their panels.

As for foreign nationals acting as legal counsel in arbitrations, the relevant State Council rules and PRC Ministry of Justice regulations provide that the representative offices of foreign law firms in China may only advise on matters that do not concern PRC law, such as the law of their own country or the law of international treaties. Specifically, these representative offices cannot comment on the application of PRC law when acting as counsel in arbitrations seated in Mainland China. In practice, this means that unless the arbitration only involves foreign law issues, foreign law firms will generally work together with PRC cocounsel.

#### II. Arbitration Laws

#### (i) What law governs arbitration proceedings with their seat in your jurisdiction? Is the law the same for domestic and international arbitrations? Is the national arbitration law based on the UNCITRAL Model Law?

The Arbitration Law governs commercial arbitration proceedings conducted in China and applies to both domestic and foreign-related arbitrations, although there are differences in the specific provisions that apply to each type of arbitration. The Arbitration Law is not based on the UNCITRAL Model Law because the Arbitration Law is heavily institutional and designed to apply to the arbitration institutions established in China. Although there have been increasing calls to amend the existing Arbitration Law to bring it more in line with international practice, such an amendment has not yet been put on the legislative agenda.

### (ii) If there is a distinction in your arbitration law between domestic and international arbitration? If so, what are the main differences?

The Arbitration Law makes a distinction in terms of arbitral awards. As mentioned above, there are three main types of arbitral awards: foreign, foreign-related and domestic.

According to the SPC Provisions on Several Issues relating to the Hearing of Cases Involving Judicial Review of Arbitration (effective 1 January 2018, the "**2018 SPC Provisions**") and the judicial interpretation of the Law on the Application of Law in Foreign-Related Civil Relations (effective 7 January 2013), an arbitration agreement or arbitral award will be deemed to be foreign-related if any of the following circumstances exists:

- one or both parties to the contract are foreign nationals, stateless persons, or foreign legal persons; or
- the habitual residence of one or both parties is located outside the territory of



the PRC; or

- the subject matter of the contract is located in a foreign country;
- the legal fact which gives rise to, modifies, or extinguishes the rights and obligations under the contract takes place in a foreign country; or
- other circumstances that may be considered as foreign-related civil relations.

The general position under current PRC law and judicial practice is that only foreign-related contracts may be governed by foreign law or arbitrated outside of the PRC. That said, the Shanghai No. 1 Intermediate People's Court issued a decision recognising and enforcing a foreign arbitral award that departs from this long-standing position in Siemens International Trading (Shanghai) Co Ltd v. Shanghai Golden Landmark Co Ltd in 2015. The court noted that the arbitration clause providing for Singapore International Arbitration Centre ("SIAC") arbitration for a dispute involving two wholly foreign-owned enterprises ("WFOEs") registered in the Shanghai FTZ (ie, strictly speaking two PRC enterprises) was foreign-related and therefore a valid arbitration clause. Encouraging as the decision may be, the unique nature of the dispute, namely both parties being WFOEs with registered offices in the Shanghai FTZ, and the court's special reference to the policy of the Shanghai FTZ in its decision, makes the decision itself easily distinguishable by other courts if the activities underlying the relevant dispute have no connection with that FTZ. Another caveat about this decision is that the Shanghai court's affirmative decision to recognise and enforce the award did not require approval by the SPC under the pre-reporting system (see explanation below). Following the Shanghai court's decision, the 2016 SPC Opinion expanded the scope of foreign-related elements by providing that disputes between WFOEs registered in any FTZ may be submitted to arbitration outside of Mainland China.

In terms of foreign arbitrations (ie, those seated outside of Mainland China), the Arbitration Law only becomes relevant at the enforcement stage.

The regimes that apply to foreign-related and domestic arbitrations are in many ways similar, but there are some key distinctions reflected in a chapter in the Arbitration Law that especially addresses the procedural matters applicable to foreign-related arbitrations. For example, time limits for domestic arbitrations tend to be shorter and the hearing transcript has to be confirmed by the parties to domestic arbitrations. There are also different regimes that apply when it comes to the enforcement of arbitral awards. For domestic awards, there is a wider scope for review on the merits when the enforcement of the arbitral award is challenged.



## (iii) What international treaties relating to arbitration have been adopted (eg, New York Convention, Geneva Convention, Washington Convention, Panama Convention)?

China acceded to the New York Convention on 22 January 1987, with the reservation that it would only apply the convention to an award made in the territory of another contracting state and only to differences arising out of legal relationships, whether contractual or not, that are considered commercial under PRC law, which is understood to exclude investor-state disputes. China has ratified the Washington Convention, which entered into force for China on 6 February 1993.

## (iv) Is there any rule in your domestic arbitration law that provides the arbitral tribunal with guidance as to which substantive law to apply to the merits of the dispute?

The PRC Contract Law and the Law on the Application of Law in Foreign-related Civil Relations provide guidance on the substantive law that should apply to the merits of the dispute. For domestic contracts, this must be PRC law. For foreignrelated contracts, the parties may decide the substantive law to apply to a dispute, failing which, the applicable substantive law will, according to Article 41 of the Law on the Application of Law in Foreign-related Civil Relations, be either the law of the habitual residence of the party whose performance of contractual obligations most closely reflects the essential characteristics of the contract, or another law most closely associated with the contract. However, there are certain circumstances where PRC law must apply even for foreign-related cases, for example joint venture agreements and agreements to transfer equity in a PRC company.

#### III. Arbitration Agreements

# (i) Are there any legal requirements relating to the form and content of an arbitration agreement? What provisions are required for an arbitration agreement to be binding and enforceable? Are there additional recommended provisions?

Article 16 of the Arbitration Law specifies that an arbitration agreement must contain an expression of an intention to arbitrate, the matters to be covered by the arbitration and the arbitration institution chosen.

Under PRC law, an arbitration agreement must also be in written form. The 2006 Interpretation on Several Issues in relation to the Application of the Arbitration Law (the "**2006 SPC Interpretation**") specifies that contracts, correspondence and electronic forms (such as telegraph, telex, facsimile, electronic data exchange and electronic mail) qualify as written forms.

Although there are recommended arbitration provisions provided by institutions such as CIETAC or BAC, these are not compulsory. Individual law firms



sometimes recommend arbitration clauses that contain additional provisions such as provisions regarding the language of arbitration, the nationality of the presiding arbitrator and an agreement to choose arbitrators outside of the arbitration institution's panel of arbitrators.

After some earlier PRC court decisions invalidating the clause providing for arbitration under the Rules of Arbitration of the International Chamber of Commerce ("ICC Rules") in China, the ICC has revised its recommended clause to be used in China-related transactions, so that it now specifically refers to arbitrations administered by the International Court of Arbitration of the International Chamber of Commerce ("ICC").

## (ii) What is the approach of courts towards the enforcement of agreements to arbitrate? Are there particular circumstances when an arbitration agreement will not be enforced?

Generally speaking, PRC courts are becoming more supportive of arbitration and are unlikely to accept a case if there is a valid arbitration agreement.

Further, according to the SPC's 1995 Notice on the Handling of Issues regarding Foreign Related Arbitration and Foreign Arbitration, in foreign-related cases, any decision by the Intermediate People's Court regarding invalidity of an arbitration agreement shall be subject to review by the Higher People's Court. If the Higher People's Court agrees with the Intermediate People's Court that there is no valid arbitration agreement, such decision must be reported to the SPC for approval before the Intermediate People's Court will be in a position to accept the case.

This reporting mechanism was reinforced by the SPC Provisions on Issues relating to the Reporting and Review of Cases Involving Judicial Review of Arbitration (effective 1 January 2018, "**SPC Reporting and Review Provisions**"). Pursuant to the SPC Reporting and Review Provisions, decisions made in domestic arbitration cases are henceforth, as in foreign-related arbitration cases, subject to the reporting system. However, the Higher People's Court will conduct the final review in domestic arbitration cases, without involving the SPC, unless the parties in dispute reside in different provinces, or the review concerns an application to refuse enforcement or to set aside the award on the grounds of violation of social and public interest.

An agreement for arbitration will be considered invalid under Article 17 of the Arbitration Law if the matters agreed for arbitration exceed the scope of arbitration provided by law, the agreement was concluded by persons who lacked capacity under the civil law, or the agreement was concluded by means of coercion.

If the arbitration agreement fails to specify or to specify clearly the matters covered by the arbitration or the chosen arbitration institution, the parties can enter into a supplementary agreement to remedy this, failing which the arbitration agreement



will be considered invalid.

As mentioned above, with the exception of WFOEs situated in FTZs, arbitration agreements providing for foreign arbitration will be deemed invalid if they contain no foreign-related elements. Nevertheless, PRC courts tend increasingly to adopt a liberal approach when interpreting whether an arbitration agreement has a foreign element, in the spirit of supporting as much as possible the parties' mutually agreed decision as to the place of arbitration.

(iii) Are multi-tier clauses (eg, arbitration clauses that require negotiation, mediation and/or adjudication as steps before an arbitration can be commenced) common? Are they enforceable? If so, what are the consequences of commencing an arbitration in disregard of such a provision? Lack of jurisdiction? Non-arbitrability? Other?

It is not uncommon to see arbitration clauses that require some sort of attempt at negotiation or amicable settlement before arbitration proceedings can be commenced. The Arbitration Law does not specifically provide for the consequences if one party fails to comply with the negotiation procedure before commencing arbitration proceedings.

In the well-known Pepsi arbitration case, the Chengdu Intermediate People's Court (as confirmed by the SPC) in 2006 refused, on the basis of Article V(1)(d) of the New York Convention, to recognise and enforce an international arbitration award, because the parties had not complied with the pre-arbitral consultation requirements provided for in the arbitration clause. In other words, the ground invoked by the Chinese court was not lack of jurisdiction.

Following the decision in the Pepsi arbitration case, CIETAC has started to apply a strict approach in enforcing pre-arbitration negotiation requirements. Upon submission of the application to commence arbitration, CIETAC will now generally ask the claimant to provide evidence showing that the parties have attempted to settle the dispute by way of negotiation for the requisite time period. Failing that, CIETAC will ask the claimant to at least provide a declaration stating that it has attempted to settle the dispute by negotiation with the respondent. Failure to produce evidence or a suitable declaration could lead to CIETAC declaring that it lacks jurisdiction to conduct the arbitration. Indeed, respondents are increasingly challenging CIETAC's jurisdiction solely on the grounds that the negotiation period had not been observed. If, however, the agreement between the parties was to negotiate, but with no time period specified, CIETAC is usually more flexible and will generally not require any evidence to show the parties' attempt at negotiation.

### (iv) What are the requirements for a valid multi-party arbitration agreement?

Under Article 4 of the Arbitration Law, an arbitration agreement must be entered into by all parties based on their free will. Therefore, if one of the parties to the contract



was not involved in the conclusion of the arbitration agreement, the arbitration agreement could be deemed invalid.

Under Article 18 of the 2015 CIETAC Rules, joinder of an additional party to the arbitration proceedings may be applied for on the basis that the additional party is *prima facie* bound by the invoked arbitration agreement. Article 13 of the 2015 BAC Rules, nevertheless, requires that the party shall rely on the *same* arbitration agreement when applying for the joinder of an additional party.

### (v) Is an agreement conferring on one of the parties a unilateral right to arbitrate enforceable?

Neither the Arbitration Law nor the 2006 SPC Interpretation specifically addresses this situation. However, the Arbitration Law provides that in order for an arbitration agreement to be valid, there must be an intention to arbitrate and, in the case of an arbitration agreement giving one of the parties a unilateral right to arbitrate, such an intention is very likely to be found lacking by the PRC courts.

### (vi) May arbitration agreements bind non-signatories? If so, under what circumstances?

Generally no, except in certain situations such as agency, assignment of rights or mergers. If an agent signs a contract containing an arbitration agreement on behalf of the principal, the principal will be bound even if it did not sign the contract. If there is a dispute over the existence of the agency relationship, CIETAC will first make a ruling on this, but the arbitral tribunal can later reverse this ruling. As for an assignment of rights, arguably this also includes the right to arbitrate. In merger situations, the company taking over the other company will also inherit its contractual rights and obligations, including the right to arbitrate.

#### IV. Arbitrability and Jurisdiction

## Are there types of disputes that may not be arbitrated? Who decides – courts or arbitrators – whether a matter is capable of being submitted to arbitration? Is the lack of arbitrability a matter of jurisdiction or admissibility?

According to Article 3 of the Arbitration Law, certain matters such as marriage, adoption, custody, inheritance issue and administrative disputes cannot be arbitrated.

A party objecting to the effectiveness of an arbitration agreement may request that the arbitration institution or People's Court make a decision on this, with the People's Court making the decision if both the arbitration institution and People's Court have been requested to do so. However, if a party would like the court to make the decision, it must make its objection to the tribunal's jurisdiction before the first hearing held by the tribunal. Further, if the arbitral tribunal has already made a decision as to arbitrability, the People's Court will follow this decision and not accept the case (Article 13 of the 2006 SPC Interpretation).

The lack of arbitrability tends to be a matter of jurisdiction rather than admissibility. Admissibility is a common law concept and does not have its counterpart under PRC law.

(ii) What is the procedure for disputes over jurisdiction if court proceedings are initiated despite an arbitration agreement? Do local laws provide time limits for making jurisdictional objections? Do parties waive their right to arbitrate by participating in court proceedings?

Article 5 of the Arbitration Law specifies that a People's Court shall not accept a claim brought at court by a party where there is an arbitration agreement unless the arbitration agreement is invalid.

If a party brings a claim at a People's Court without informing the court that there is a valid arbitration agreement, the court shall reject the case if the other party submits the arbitration agreement to the court before the first hearing. However, if the other party fails to object to the acceptance of the case by the court before the first hearing, that party shall be regarded as having forfeited the agreement for arbitration and the court will, according to Article 26 of the Arbitration Law and Article 13 of the 2006 SPC Interpretation, continue with its hearing.

(iii) Can arbitrators decide on their own jurisdiction? Is the principle of *competence-competence* applicable in your jurisdiction? If yes, what is the nature and intrusiveness of the control (if any) exercised by courts on the tribunal's jurisdiction?

Pursuant to Article 20 of the Arbitration Law, the jurisdiction of the tribunal will be determined by the arbitration institution or the People's Court. If both the arbitration institution and the People's Court have been requested to rule on the effectiveness of an arbitration agreement, the People's Court will make the decision. Pursuant to Article 13 of the 2006 SPC Interpretation, if an arbitration institution has already made a decision on the validity of the arbitration agreement, the People's Court should follow that decision and dismiss any application to the court by a party for a ruling on the effectiveness of the arbitration agreement.

That said, both CIETAC and BAC do allow for the possibility of CIETAC or BAC delegating the power to determine the jurisdiction of the tribunal to the arbitrators themselves. Under the 2015 CIETAC Rules and the 2015 BAC Rules, the tribunal has clearer powers to decide on its own jurisdiction, either during the arbitration proceedings or in the final award.



#### V. Selection of Arbitrators

#### (i) How are arbitrators selected? Do courts play a role?

Where the tribunal is composed of three arbitrators, each party shall choose an arbitrator or entrust the appointment of the arbitrator to the chairman of the arbitration institution. The third presiding arbitrator shall be jointly appointed by the parties or the chairman of the arbitration institution. Where the tribunal consists of only one arbitrator, the arbitrator shall either be jointly appointed by the parties or by the chairman of the arbitration institution. Courts do not play any role in the arbitrator selection process.

Under the 2015 CIETAC Rules, where the tribunal is to be composed of three arbitrators, each party will be given the opportunity to recommend up to five arbitrators as presiding arbitrator. In multi-party arbitration, unless the parties on the claimant's side or the respondent's side agree jointly on the choice of the arbitrator, all three arbitrators shall be appointed by the Chairman of CIETAC. By contrast, under the 2015 SHIAC Arbitration Rules (effective 1 January 2015), each party can recommend up to three arbitrators as presiding arbitrator of a three-member tribunal. In multi-party arbitration, in the event that the parties on one side cannot jointly agree on the choice of an arbitrator, such arbitrator shall be appointed by the Chairman of SHIAC.

### (ii) What are the requirements in your jurisdiction as to disclosure of conflicts? Do courts play a role in challenges and what is the procedure?

There are detailed requirements in the relevant rules and regulations of Chinese arbitration institutions regarding the disclosure of conflicts. For example, the CIETAC Code of Ethics for Arbitrators states that arbitrators shall make disclosures where the arbitrator or the organisation in which the arbitrator works is connected with the case, where an arbitrator works in the same organisation as another arbitrator on the tribunal or where the arbitrator has a financial interest in the case. If such disclosures are not made and a party later challenges the arbitrator, the chairman of the arbitrator to withdraw if the conflict is serious enough. The chairman of the arbitrator from the proceeding. The Arbitration Law does not empower the court to review the decision of the chairman of the arbitration institution.

### (iii) Are there limitations on who may serve as an arbitrator? Do arbitrators have ethical duties? If so, what is their source and generally what are they?

The Arbitration Law requires that those acting as arbitrators have at least eight years of experience either in arbitration work with PRC legal professional qualification obtained, as a lawyer, as a judge or as a senior academic.



Under Article 34 of the Arbitration Law, an arbitrator may not serve as an arbitrator and may be forced to withdraw on the request of a party where:

- the arbitrator is a party involved in the case or a blood relative of the parties concerned or their legal counsel;
- the arbitrator has personal interests in the case;
- the arbitrator has relationships with the parties or their legal counsel such that the fairness of the decision in the case may be affected; or
- the arbitrator meets with the parties or their legal counsel in private or has accepted gifts or attended banquets hosted by the parties or their legal counsel.

The CIETAC Code of Ethics for Arbitrators sets out various principles about the importance of arbitrators maintaining independence, impartiality and fairness and provides guidance on the situations where arbitrators should not accept appointment, situations where they should make disclosures or apply for withdrawal and situations where the arbitration institution will have the right to replace the arbitrator.

## (iv) Are there specific rules or codes of conduct concerning conflicts of interest for arbitrators? Are the IBA Guidelines on Conflicts of Interest in International Arbitration followed?

The IBA Guidelines on Conflicts of Interest in International Arbitration ("**IBA Guidelines**") do not automatically apply in China. However, the general principles related to impartiality, independence and disclosure of conflicts contained in the IBA Guidelines are reflected in the ethical codes of various local arbitration institutions, albeit in a less detailed fashion. For example, the CIETAC Code of Ethics for Arbitrators contains separate provisions addressing situations where arbitrators should not accept appointment and situations where they should apply for withdrawal or make disclosures, which to some extent resemble the Red List and the Orange List of the IBA Guidelines. If the parties agree on the application of the IBA Guidelines, such agreement should be respected in the PRC.

#### VI. Interim Measures

(i) Can arbitrators issue interim measures or other forms of preliminary relief? What types of interim measures can arbitrators issue? Is there a requirement as to the form of the tribunal's decision (order or award)? Are interim measures issued by arbitrators enforceable in courts?

The Arbitration Law only specifically provides for two types of interim measures, property preservation and evidence preservation measures. The PRC Civil Procedure Law ("**CPL**") further provides that parties may also apply for orders to require the opposite party to take or refrain from taking certain actions, also known



as "behaviour preservation" measures, which are similar to the interim injunctions in English law. Neither type can be granted by arbitral tribunals or arbitral institutions. Instead, the arbitration institution must pass requests for these types of relief on to the relevant PRC courts. If interim measures are sought prior to the commencement of arbitration proceedings, the parties will need to apply directly to the competent court.

However, PRC law does not prevent tribunals from issuing other forms of preliminary relief, for example preliminary injunctions, nor does it restrict the form of the tribunal's decision in respect of such relief. In practice, it is rare for tribunals to issue any interim relief. The 2015 CIETAC Rules expressly state that the arbitral tribunal, according to applicable law or the parties' agreement, may order preliminary measures when the tribunal considers them necessary or appropriate. The 2015 BAC Rules allows the interim measures to be ordered by the tribunal in the form of a decision, an interim award, or any other form permitted by applicable law. It should be noted, however, that interim measures issued by arbitrators are not generally enforceable in the PRC courts. Nevertheless, major PRC arbitration institutions such as CIETAC, BAC, SCIA and SHIAC have incorporated the mechanism of emergency arbitrator to order interim measures as they consider appropriate prior to the constitution of the arbitral tribunal.

#### (ii) Will courts grant provisional relief in support of arbitrations? If so, under what circumstances? May such measures be ordered after the constitution of the arbitral tribunal? Will any court ordered provisional relief remain in force following constitution of the arbitral tribunal?

Courts will grant provisional relief in support of arbitrations where the arbitration institution has transferred the application to the relevant court and the court deems the relief necessary. For example, courts may grant preservation of property orders or require one party to take or refrain from taking certain actions where they consider that the actions of one party will make the enforcement of the arbitral award difficult or impossible. Courts will grant preservation of evidence orders where they consider that the relevant evidence is likely to be destroyed or become difficult to retrieve. These measures are decided entirely at the discretion of the courts. They can be granted immediately either prior to (applicable to prearbitration interim measures) or after the application for arbitration has been filed and the effectiveness of these measures is not affected by the constitution of the arbitral tribunal.

## (iii) To what extent may courts grant evidentiary assistance/provisional relief in support of the arbitration? Do such measures require the tribunal's consent if the latter is in place?

The power to grant provisional relief lies with the courts. The tribunal's consent is



not required for the granting of evidentiary assistance/provisional relief by the courts. The arbitration institution may pass the application for provisional relief on to the courts but the courts have sole discretion as to whether to grant such measures. According to the Annual Review on Commercial Arbitration in China (2017) published by BAC, among the total 211 applications for provisional relief in the PRC courts in the year 2016, only two applications were denied. This demonstrates the PRC courts' supportive attitude towards the granting of provisional relief in aid of arbitration.

#### VII. Disclosure/Discovery

### (i) What is the general approach to disclosure or discovery in arbitration? What types of disclosure/discovery are typically permitted?

There is no established procedure for disclosure or discovery in PRC arbitrations. This conforms to the basic principle in Chinese civil proceedings, as reflected in Article 64 of the CPL, that a party shall be responsible for adducing evidence in support of its claims.

However, a party is entitled to request that the other party provide specific documents or types of documents to support its claim. Such requests are becoming increasingly common, particularly in foreign-related arbitrations. If the other party does not comply with a request for disclosure, the arbitral tribunal may draw adverse inferences. Furthermore, pursuant to Article 43 of the Arbitration Law, arbitral tribunals are also empowered to collect evidence on their own volition if they consider it necessary.

CIETAC has adopted its own evidence guidelines (effective 1 March 2015, "CIETAC Evidence Guidelines"), which are based on CIETAC's arbitration practice and the IBA Rules on the Taking of Evidence in International Arbitration ("IBA Rules"). Article 7 of the CIETAC Evidence Guidelines allows either party to request the tribunal to order the other party to disclose certain documents. The request shall be specific and limited in scope, and must explain the relevance and importance of the documents identified. This practice is largely in line with international practice as reflected in the IBA Rules.

It bears mentioning that the CIETAC Evidence Guidelines are not part of the 2015 CIETAC Rules and are only applicable to an arbitration upon the parties' agreement.

### (ii) What, if any, limits are there on the permissible scope of disclosure or discovery?

As there is no formal disclosure process, there are also very few detailed rules regarding the scope of disclosure or discovery. To provide detailed guidelines for discovery procedures, the parties are recommended to refer to the CIETAC



Evidence Guidelines and/or the IBA Rules in their arbitration agreement. The arbitral tribunal also has the power to carry out its own investigation of the evidence, but in practice this rarely happens unless a party can effectively demonstrate that it is practically difficult for the party to obtain such evidence by itself.

Article 7.3 of the CIETAC Evidence Guidelines provides that the tribunal may reject the request for disclosure on one of the following grounds:

- the document(s) requested lacks sufficient relevance to the case or materiality to its outcome;
- production of the document(s) may result in violation of applicable laws or professional ethics;
- production of the document(s) may impose an unreasonable burden on the producing party;
- the requested document(s) is not in the possession, custody or control of the producing party, or is likely to have been lost or destroyed;
- production of the document(s) may result in the divulgence of state secrets, trade secrets or technological secrets; or
- considerations of procedural economy, fairness or equality of the parties.

#### (iii) Are there special rules for handling electronically stored information?

Electronically stored information is a form of evidence permitted by the CPL.

The SPC's Interpretation on the Application of the CPL (effective 4 February 2015) defines electronic data as information formed or stored in electronic media in the form of e-mails, electronic data interchange, online chat records, blogs, microblogs, short messages, electronic signatures and domain names. The relevant provisions on electronic data shall also apply to audio materials and video materials stored in electronic media. In practice, the party that presents such evidence must show, either by notarisation or otherwise, the authenticity of the sources where the information is stored electronically in order to demonstrate that the information has not been changed or edited.

#### VIII. Confidentiality

#### (i) Are arbitrations confidential? What are the rules regarding confidentiality?

Article 40 of the Arbitration Law states that the tribunal shall not hear a case in open session, except with the agreement of the parties (unless the case involves state secrets, in which case the case cannot be held in open session regardless of any



agreement by the parties to the contrary).

The 2015 CIETAC Rules and 2015 BAC Rules have similar provisions. Arguably this might not cover confidentiality of the proceedings or documents exchanged. By contrast, the 2016 SCIA Rules explicitly provide that arbitration proceedings shall not be open to the public. In any event, if confidentiality is likely to be an important issue for the parties, they should address this in the arbitration agreement.

As for breaches of confidentiality, theoretically damages and injunctive relief are available. As in other jurisdictions, however, in practice it can be difficult to assess damages and enforce penalties.

### (ii) Are there any provisions in your arbitration law as to the arbitral tribunal's power to protect trade secrets and confidential information?

There are no specific provisions in the Arbitration Law addressing the arbitral tribunal's power to protect trade secrets and confidential information. In practice, all evidence used in arbitration proceedings shall be subject to cross-examination, regardless of whether that evidence involves a state secret, trade secret or a matter of personal privacy. Thus, any document used in arbitration proceedings should be given to the opposing party for comments. If one party wishes to avoid disclosure of certain information to the opposing party, it can choose to have such information properly deleted from the relevant document or make the opposing party sign a confidentiality agreement.

#### (iii) Are there any provisions in your arbitration law as to rules of privilege?

Although lawyers in China owe confidentiality obligations towards their clients, under PRC law there is no separate concept of legal professional privilege which protects from the authorities and courts confidential communications between lawyers, including in-house counsel, and clients. This means that the confidentiality obligation of lawyers does not override the Chinese courts' or other authorities' power to compel disclosure of information. However, privilege is seldom a problematic issue in China due to the lack of general disclosure requirements in civil proceedings. Further, Chinese courts rarely exercise their power to ask for disclosure of information by lawyers or law firms, except in politically sensitive cases.

#### IX. Evidence and Hearings

(i) Is it common that parties and arbitral tribunals adopt the IBA Rules on the Taking of Evidence in International Arbitration to govern arbitration proceedings? If so, are the Rules generally adopted as such or does the tribunal retain discretion to depart from them?

No, although CIETAC and the tribunal will probably accept the parties' wishes if



the IBA Rules are specifically referred to in the arbitration agreement. However, it is unlikely that a CIETAC tribunal would adopt such rules on its own initiative. As stated above, subject to the parties' agreement, the tribunal may apply the CIETAC Evidence Guidelines as a whole or in part in deciding issues relating to evidence.

#### (ii) Are there any limits to arbitral tribunals' discretion to govern the hearings?

Major arbitration institutions, such as CIETAC and BAC, grant arbitral tribunals the discretion to decide how the hearing should be conducted, including, for example, whether to adopt an adversarial or an inquisitorial approach. Unless otherwise agreed by the parties, a tribunal also has the discretion to issue procedural directions and lists of questions, hold pre-hearing meetings and preliminary hearings and produce terms of reference.

## (iii) How is witness testimony presented? Is the use of witness statements with cross examination common? Are oral direct examinations common? Do arbitrators question witnesses?

Arbitration in China tends to rely more heavily on written than oral evidence. As such, oral direct examination and cross-examination are much less common than in other jurisdictions. Nevertheless, there has been an increasing trend towards the use of witness testimony in domestic arbitrations and parties are being presented with more opportunities to question the opposing side's witnesses, as Chinese lawyers become more familiar with advocacy skills.

By way of example, the CIETAC Evidence Guidelines require that written testimony be submitted prior to the hearing, together with a detailed explanation of the facts in dispute and the sources of the facts identified. The witness giving the testimony is required to appear before the tribunal and be examined by both parties. Any failure to appear without good cause will mean the witness statement cannot be relied upon by the tribunal as the sole means of establishing the facts. The CIETAC Evidence Guidelines empower the tribunal to control the witness examination proceedings and the arbitrators can also question the witnesses.

No statistics are currently available indicating the extent to which the CIETAC Evidence Guidelines have in practice been adopted in PRC-seated arbitrations.

### (iv) Are there any rules on who can or cannot appear as a witness? Are there any mandatory rules on oath or affirmation?

The parties may decide who they call as a factual witness and how many witnesses they will call. It is not compulsory for witnesses to appear at the hearing, although if a witness does not appear, this may have some impact on the weight given to his or her written witness statement.

There are no formal statutes requiring the taking of oaths or affirmations, although



in practice it is common for witnesses to include declarations that they have given their witness statements truthfully and to the best of their knowledge. Further, the 2016 SCIA Rules make it clear that the tribunal has the power to reject claims or counterclaims if the relevant party is shown to have submitted forged evidence.

## (v) Are there any differences between the testimony of a witness specially connected with one of the parties (eg, legal representative) and the testimony of unrelated witnesses?

There are no specific limitations on the witnesses that may be called. In fact, the CIETAC Evidence Guidelines expressly provide that any person capable of proving the relevant facts of the case may appear as a witness, including a party's employee, representative or agent.

The benefit of calling a witness who is specially connected with a party (eg, legal representative) is that he or she may have more firsthand knowledge of the facts than an unrelated witness. However, the tribunal may also choose to give less weight to the testimony of that witness if it considers that the witness's testimony may be affected by his or her connection with one of the parties.

### (vi) How is expert testimony presented? Are there any formal requirements regarding independence and/or impartiality of expert witnesses?

The CIETAC Evidence Guidelines require that expert testimony be submitted in written form and the expert shall in principle appear at the hearing in person or via video conference in order to be examined by both sides and the tribunal. It is further provided that expert witnesses shall not participate in the hearing before giving their testimony, unless otherwise agreed by the parties.

There are no formal requirements regarding the independence and/or impartiality of expert witnesses. However, in practice, the expert generally will confirm that he has no conflict of interest in acting for the party that appointed him, and that he understands his duties, including the duty to act independently and impartially. The parties are free to decide whether they wish to present experts. The arbitral tribunal will then decide the admissibility and weight of such expert evidence.

#### (vii) Is it common that arbitral tribunals appoint experts beside those that may have been appointed by the parties? How is the evidence provided by the expert appointed by the arbitral tribunal considered in comparison with the evidence provided by party-appointed experts? Are there any requirements in your jurisdiction that experts be selected from a particular list?

Both the tribunal and the parties have the right to appoint experts. Even if none of the parties has appointed an expert, the tribunal sometimes appoints an expert if it considers it necessary. The CIETAC Evidence Guidelines allow for tribunalappointed experts and require that the parties shall provide assistance to the



tribunal-appointed experts by providing documents and information requested. The tribunal shall ensure that the parties are given an opportunity to examine the tribunal-appointed experts. In practice, it is not uncommon for CIETAC tribunals to take the initiative to appoint an expert to opine on issues of a technical nature.

Although there are no statistics on this, the evidence provided by the tribunalappointed expert might be given more weight than the evidence provided by a partyappointed expert. There are no formal requirements regarding experts, but as a matter of practice experts should have expertise in their field, should act impartially and should not have a conflict of interest in acting in the case. Expert reports must be provided to the parties for comments. If the tribunal considers it necessary or if a party so requests, the expert needs to attend the oral hearing to explain his or her expert report.

### (viii) Is witness conferencing ('hot-tubbing') used? If so, how is it typically handled?

'Hot-tubbing' is not common in PRC arbitration because the PRC arbitration process tends to focus on written statements rather than oral examination of experts. Questions may be posed by the parties or the tribunal to the expert, but it is uncommon to see experts debating with each other during the hearing process. The CIETAC Evidence Guidelines indicate a willingness to consider hot-tubbing by providing that experts or witnesses may debate with each other if so organised by the parties and the tribunal. Nevertheless, it may take some time before hot-tubbing evolves as a common practice in PRC arbitrations.

### (ix) Are there any rules or requirements in your jurisdiction as to the use of arbitral secretaries? Is the use of arbitral secretaries common?

Chinese arbitration institutions maintain well-staffed secretariats and will assign a secretary to the arbitral tribunal to assist them with procedural matters. In some cases, arbitrators bring their own assistant to the hearing, provided that the parties consent to such an arrangement.

#### X. Awards

### (i) Are there formal requirements for an award to be valid? Are there any limitations on the types of permissible relief?

Under Article 54 of the Arbitration Law, an award shall set out the arbitration claim, the facts in dispute, the tribunal's decision and grounds for that decision, the apportionment of arbitration costs and the date of the award. Also, an award shall be signed by the arbitrators and affixed with the seal of the arbitration institution. Arbitrators with dissenting opinions may choose not to sign the award. CIETAC, BAC, and SCIA have similar formal requirements. PRC law does not expressly limit the types of permissible relief.



### (ii) Can arbitrators award punitive or exemplary damages? Can they award interest? Compound interest?

If a party has made a claim for damages, including interest, the tribunal can award interest if it finds in favour of that party. The Regulation on RMB Interest Rate issued by the People's Bank of China in 1999 permits compound interest on unpaid interest for short, medium and long-term loans. By applying that regulation, the SPC has in certain cases upheld a party's claim for compound interest when such interest was explicitly agreed between the parties. Nevertheless, given the confidentiality of the arbitration process, the authors are not aware of any specific awards of compound interest in Chinese arbitrations to date.

Chinese law technically allows punitive damages to be awarded in certain limited circumstances, for example fraudulent conduct. In practice, however, punitive damages are unlikely to be granted and the tribunal only awards compensation for actual loss suffered. Under Article 114 of the PRC Contract Law, the tribunal has the power to reduce the amount of liquidated damages if the non-complying party contends that such amount is excessive as compared to the actual loss suffered by the complying party.

#### (iii) Are interim or partial awards enforceable?

An interim award is not final and so is not enforceable by the court. A partial award may be enforceable.

### (iv) Are arbitrators allowed to issue dissenting opinions to the award? What are the rules, if any, that apply to the form and content of dissenting opinions?

Yes, arbitrators are allowed to issue dissenting opinions, although the arbitration award shall be made in accordance with the opinion of the majority of the arbitrators. The dissenting opinion will be entered in the records and under the 2015 CIETAC Rules and 2015 BAC Rules, it may be attached to, but will not be considered part of, the award. In practice, dissenting opinions are normally attached to the award or made available to the parties.

### (v) Are awards by consent permitted? If so, under what circumstances? By what means other than an award can proceedings be terminated?

Awards by consent are permitted under the Arbitration Law. After the request for arbitration has been filed, the parties may settle the dispute by themselves, and the tribunal may assist in this process. The tribunal may also render an award based on a party's application after the settlement agreement of the parties has been concluded. Alternatively, following settlement, the party may terminate the arbitration proceedings by withdrawing the request for arbitration. The arbitration proceedings will also be deemed terminated if the claimant is absent from the



hearing or fails to attend or complete the hearing without justification.

#### (vi) What powers, if any, do arbitrators have to correct or interpret an award?

Arbitrators can correct typographical or calculation errors in the award and can also supplement the award in relation to matters which were arbitrated but were omitted from the award. If the party wants the tribunal to make corrections or supplements, it must request this within thirty days after receipt of the award.

#### XI. Costs

### (i) Who bears the costs of arbitration? Is it always the unsuccessful party who bears the costs?

The parties may agree to the allocation of arbitration costs between them, but usually the unsuccessful party bears the costs. Where the tribunal only decides in favor of some, but not all, of a party's claims, the tribunal may allocate the costs between the parties in proportion to their respective liabilities.

#### (ii) What are the elements of costs that are typically awarded?

Costs typically awarded include (i) arbitration fees and other expenses payable to the arbitration institution by the parties and (ii) fees, charges and expenses incurred by the parties for engaging legal counsel and other professional advisers. There is no cap on the amount of costs that can be allocated by the tribunal, but the fees awarded typically reflect the nature and complexity of the case.

### (iii) Does the arbitral tribunal have jurisdiction to decide on its own costs and expenses? If not, who does?

Arbitrators' costs and expenses are included in the arbitration fees collected by the arbitration institution. There is a formula for calculating the fees according to the amount in dispute. A foreign arbitrator may collect his or her own fees (including travel expenses) separately from the party that appoints the arbitrator. Arbitrators of Chinese nationality do not, however, have the right to stipulate the fees they will charge for their work. Their fees are usually fairly limited and not based on an hourly rate. A noteworthy development in this regard is that the 2015 BAC Rules provides that arbitrators' fees can be determined by reference to an hourly rate in international commercial arbitrations administered by BAC. Arbitrators' fees in arbitrations administered by the CIETAC Hong Kong Arbitration Centre can be calculated either on an hourly rate basis or according to the amount in dispute.

### (iv) Does the arbitral tribunal have discretion to apportion the costs between the parties? If so, on what basis?

Arbitration fees are usually borne by the losing party, although if a party only



succeeds in some of its claims or counterclaims, the tribunal can allocate the costs in accordance with the liabilities apportioned between the parties or otherwise as it sees fit.

In case of any breach of the arbitration rules or failure to comply with a tribunal's decisions that causes delay in the arbitration proceedings, the tribunal may depart from the usual "costs follow the event" practice when making decisions on the allocation of costs. Parties may also be held liable for the costs incurred or increased due to any consequent delay in the arbitration proceedings.

### (v) Do courts have the power to review the tribunal's decision on costs? If so, under what conditions?

Courts do not have the power to review the tribunal's decisions and this includes the decision on costs.

#### XII. Challenges to Awards

(i) How may awards be challenged and on what grounds? Are there time limitations for challenging awards? What is the average duration of challenge proceedings? Do challenge proceedings stay any enforcement proceedings? If yes, is it possible nevertheless to obtain leave to enforce? Under what conditions?

A losing party seeking to set aside an award can apply to the Intermediate People's Court of the place where the arbitration institution resides. The rules applicable for setting aside domestic awards and foreign-related awards are different in that the court's review of domestic awards will not be restricted to procedural matters as it is with foreign-related awards.

Article 58 of the Arbitration Law sets out the following grounds for setting aside a domestic arbitral award:

1. there is no agreement for arbitration;

2. the matters ruled on are outside of the scope of the agreement for arbitration or the scope of authority of an arbitration institution;

3. the composition of the arbitration tribunal or the arbitration proceedings violates lawful procedures;

4. the evidence on which the ruling was based is forged;

5. matters that have an impact on the impartiality of the ruling have been found to have been concealed by the opposite party; and



6. arbitrators have accepted bribes, resorted to deception for personal gain or perverted the law in the ruling.

Further, if a court establishes that an arbitral award goes against the social and public interests, it shall set aside the award.

In relation to setting aside a foreign-related award, the same grounds that are applicable for refusing recognition and enforcement of such awards will apply. These grounds, as set out in Article 274 of the CPL, are:

1. there is neither an arbitration clause in the contract nor a written arbitration agreement concluded after the occurrence of a dispute;

2. the party against whom the arbitration is filed was unable to appoint the arbitrator of its choice, did not receive notice of arbitral proceedings or was unable to present opinions due to reasons for which it was not responsible;

3. the formation of the arbitration tribunal or the arbitration procedure is not consistent with the arbitration rules; or

4. the matters dealt with in the award fall outside the scope of arbitration agreement or are not within the jurisdiction of the arbitration institution.

The grounds for setting aside a foreign-related award are much narrower than those for setting aside a domestic award, as the court does not have explicit power to set aside a foreign-related award on the grounds of malpractice by the arbitrators, forged evidence or concealment of evidence. A violation of social and public interests, similar to public policy under the New York Convention (see explanation below), can also be a ground for setting aside a foreign-related award.

Article 59 of the Arbitration Law requires any application to set aside an arbitral award to be made within six months after receipt of the award. Article 9 of the 2018 SPC Provisions provides that the court shall decide whether to accept an application for setting aside the award within seven days after receipt of the application. If it decides to accept the application, the court must notify the parties within five days after that decision. Article 60 of the Arbitration Law further provides that the People's Court shall render its decision either to set aside the award or reject the application within two months after receiving the application. However, in practice, the duration of challenge proceedings can be much longer, especially in foreign-related cases.

The SPC's 1998 Notice of Issues Concerning the Setting Aside of Foreign-related Arbitral Awards by the People's Court make it clear that the ruling of the Intermediate People's Court to set aside a foreign-related arbitral award or send the case back to the tribunal for re-trial is subject to review and approval by the Higher People's Court. If the Higher People's Court agrees with the Intermediate People's



Court, it must report its findings to the SPC for final approval.

In addition, in accordance with the SPC Reporting and Review Provisions, domestic arbitral awards shall also be subject to the reporting mechanism. Nevertheless, as noted above, domestic awards are subject to final review by the Higher People's Court, except in special circumstances where the application will be reported up to the SPC. While the reporting mechanism helps to minimise the chances of having arbitral awards set aside, the unavoidable side-effect is that the challenge proceedings (and enforcement of the award itself) can suffer from further delay.

Article 25 of the 2006 SPC Interpretation makes it clear that a pending application to set aside will suspend the enforcement proceedings. Generally, it is not possible to obtain leave to enforce in such circumstances, but according to the SPC's Provisions on Several Issues Concerning the Handling of Cases by People's Courts to Enforce Arbitration Awards (effective 1 March 2018, "SPC Enforcement **Provisions**"), if a party seeking enforcement of a domestic award provides a valid and sufficient guarantee, enforcement proceedings may go ahead.

### (ii) May the parties waive the right to challenge an arbitration award? If yes, what are the requirements for such an agreement to be valid?

There are no express rules under PRC law about waiving the right to challenge an arbitral award, but it is generally understood that the right to sue cannot be waived by consent. However, we are not aware of any cases in which waiver to challenge an arbitral award has been tested before the PRC courts.

### (iii) Can awards be appealed in your country? If so, what are the grounds for appeal? How many levels of appeal are there?

No, an arbitral award cannot be appealed in China.

### (iv) May courts remand an award to the tribunal? Under what conditions? What powers does the tribunal have in relation to an award so remanded?

Yes. According to Article 61 of the Arbitration Law, the court has the discretion to pause the setting aside procedure and remand the award to the tribunal for the rectification of procedural defects. The law does not specify the circumstances in which the award could be remanded to the tribunal. In practice, 'remand' is applicable where the defect in the award is readily capable of being rectified by the tribunal.

If the award is remanded to the tribunal, the same tribunal will generally conduct a hearing to re-examine the case.

#### XIII. Recognition and Enforcement of Awards

(i) What is the process for the recognition and enforcement of awards? What are the grounds for opposing enforcement? Which is the competent court? Does such opposition stay the enforcement? If yes, is it possible nevertheless to obtain leave to enforce? Under what circumstances?

The process for enforcement of arbitral awards in the PRC depends on the type of the arbitral award sought to be enforced, that is, whether it is a foreign award, foreign-related award or domestic award. In all circumstances, a collegiate panel (usually comprised of three persons) will be constituted to hear an application for recognition and/or enforcement of the award.

Firstly, pursuant to Article 283 of the CPL and the Circular of the SPC on Implementing the New York Convention (issued on 10 April 1987, "**1987 SPC Notice**"), a Chinese court may deny recognition and enforcement of foreign arbitral awards if one or more of the grounds set out in Article V of the New York Convention are met.

Secondly, the grounds for refusing enforcement of foreign-related awards are set out in Article 274 of the CPL, and are very similar to those for refusing enforcement of a foreign award under the New York Convention. One slight difference is that the CPL uses the term "social and public interests" as compared to "public policy" under the New York Convention. The slightly broader wording of the CPL is unlikely to have any real practical impact on any consideration to refuse enforcement based on violation of "public policy".

The grounds for refusing enforcement of a domestic award are set out in Article 237 of the CPL, and are almost the same (except for several differences in wording) as those for setting aside a domestic award as provided for in Article 58 of the Arbitration Law. The SPC Enforcement Provisions provide specific guidance for the court when deciding whether to deny enforcement of domestic award on the grounds set out in Article 237 of the CPL.

Refusing enforcement of an award on the ground that it would be against public policy or "social and public interests" rarely occurs. To our knowledge, there have only been three reported cases where Chinese courts have refused enforcement on these grounds. In the most recent case, *Wicor Holding AG v. Taizhou Haopu* where a PRC court refused to enforce an arbitral award made in Hong Kong, the Taizhou Intermediate People's Court noted that enforcement of a foreign arbitral award, on the basis of the tribunal's determination that there was a valid arbitration clause in the relevant agreement between the parties, would be contradictory to a prior PRC court decision which rendered the arbitration clause invalid. The continuation of enforcement, according to the Taizhou Intermediate People's Court, would be in violation of the social and public interests of Mainland China.



As to the competent court which handles enforcement cases, according to Article 29 of the 2006 SPC Interpretation, where a party has applied for the enforcement of an arbitration award, the Intermediate People's Court (i) of the place where the person against whom the judgment is being executed is domiciled or (ii) of the place where the property against which enforcement is to be carried out is located shall have jurisdiction. The Intermediate People's Court may also designate a Basic People's Court to handle the enforcement of domestic awards when certain requirements are met.

To apply for recognition and enforcement, the applicant must provide the award, a copy of the contract containing the arbitration clause, a written application for recognition and enforcement and the applicant's incorporation documents and power of attorney. Any foreign language originals must be translated into Chinese, notarised and legalised by agencies recognised by the Chinese courts.

Any application to oppose enforcement based on the grounds set out above will not officially stay the enforcement. However, the court will first decide on such opposition before taking any enforcement action. In accordance with the SPC Enforcement Provisions, the court must decide on an application to oppose enforcement of a domestic award within two months, which can be extended for one more month if so approved by the president of the court. In practice, the process may take longer due to the reporting system and the difficulty of calculating the time it will take to obtain a final decision through that system.

### (ii) If an *exequatur* is obtained, what is the procedure to be followed to enforce the award? Is the recourse to a court possible at that stage?

*Exequatur*, or the concept of a court authorising enforcement of an arbitral award made abroad, is primarily carried out in the PRC through the New York Convention. The PRC People's Courts recognise and enforce foreign awards in accordance with the New York Convention subject to the PRC's reservations to that convention.

#### (iii) Are conservatory measures available pending enforcement of the award?

The CPL, various SPC enforcement notices and other relevant regulations provide for a variety of measures to preserve assets pending enforcement of the award. For example, courts have the power to grant property preservation, behaviour preservation and evidence preservation measures to aid arbitration proceedings. Interim measures granted in domestic arbitration proceedings will be automatically converted into enforcement measures once the ruling in favour of enforcement has been issued. At the enforcement stage, courts have the further power to freeze bank accounts or attach property of the party subject to enforcement. The PRC courts also have the power to request information regarding property or make their own investigations in that regard.



Regarding enforcement of a foreign award, the law is not entirely clear on whether the award creditor will be able to obtain interim measures at the same time as or before it applies for recognition and enforcement. In terms of enforcement of awards rendered in Macau or Taiwan, the relevant arrangements issued by the SPC clearly provide that a People's Court can grant interim measures "before or after" accepting an application for recognition and enforcement. According to the SPC, these provisions are drafted based on the principle of treating foreign awards no less favourably than domestic awards. However, without express legal provisions on applications for interim measures, it is uncertain whether and to what extent different Chinese courts will follow this approach for foreign awards and awards rendered in Hong Kong. In our experience, People's Courts are reluctant to grant conservatory measures before they decide whether to accept an application for recognition and enforcement.

## (iv) What is the attitude of courts towards the enforcement of awards? What is the attitude of courts to the enforcement of foreign awards set aside by the courts at the place of arbitration?

The SPC has issued a series of opinions over the past several years aiming at tackling problems with enforcement, and PRC courts have become increasingly supportive of the enforcement of arbitral awards. Notably, the SPC has started to publish a list of dishonest debtors since 2013, in which the debtor's refusal to repay any debts or resolve any liabilities established by effective legal documents is made known to the public. The ability of those debtors to conduct business or make spending decisions will also be restricted.

There are no complete or reliable statistics regarding enforcement in China. There is therefore no uniform view amongst commentators about the true enforcement situation. In our own experience, awards involving large amounts of compensation or specific performance tend to be more difficult to enforce.

If an arbitral award has already been set aside in the place of arbitration, the award will not be enforced in China. The 1987 SPC Notice clearly provides that if the conditions under Article V(1) of the New York Convention are met (ie, where the award is finally set aside or annulled), the Chinese court "shall" dismiss the application and deny recognition and enforcement, whereas Article V of the New York Convention itself uses the word "may".

### (v) How long does enforcement typically take? Are there time limits for seeking the enforcement of an award?

Enforcement procedures should be completed by the enforcement court within six months from the date of acceptance of the application for enforcement, subject to any extensions granted by the chief justice of the relevant court. It is, however, often the case that enforcement cannot in practice be completed within six months.



The CPL stipulates that if a People's Court fails to carry out execution within the prescribed six months, the applicant for execution may apply to the People's Court at the next level for execution. The People's Court at the next level may order the original People's Court to carry out execution within a specified period of time, or may carry out the execution itself, or may order another People's Court to carry out the execution. However, this application process is not often used successfully in practice because it is relatively easy for a court to show that it has taken at least some enforcement action and thus avoid official compulsion to take further action.

As with the setting aside of foreign-related awards, any decision to refuse enforcement of foreign-related awards or to refuse recognition and enforcement of foreign awards is subject to the internal reporting system that leads to the SPC making the ultimate decision on whether the award should be enforced. As noted above, the SPC Reporting and Review Provisions further require that the decision by an Intermediate People's Court to deny enforcement of domestic awards shall also be subject to the SPC's approval in the following two circumstances: (1) the parties concerned reside in different provincial administration regions; or (2) the decision to refuse enforcement or set aside the domestic award is made on the basis that enforcement would violate the "social and public interests" of the PRC. In other cases, refusal to enforce such domestic awards shall be reviewed and finally decided by the Higher People's Court. By introducing several layers of checks and balances, the reporting system is designed to minimise problems of lack of impartiality and local bias.

Taking all these factors into account, it is difficult to predict the exact time that will be needed to successfully enforce an award.

Under PRC law, an application for enforcement of the award must be made within two years from the last day for compliance under the award or, if the award is silent on that point, from the effective date of the award.

#### XIV. Sovereign Immunity

### (i) Do state parties enjoy immunities in your jurisdiction? Under what conditions?

PRC law has traditionally entailed absolute immunity for a state and its property. In the Hong Kong case of *Democratic Republic of the Congo v. FG Hemisphere Associates LLC*, a 3:2 majority of the Court of Final Appeal held that state immunity covered not only sovereign acts but also the state's commercial activities, which has been confirmed by an interpretation of the Standing Committee of the PRC National People's Congress. In other words, absolute state immunity now applies in Hong Kong. This means that, as in the rest of China, there is no exception in Hong Kong for a foreign state's commercial activities.



### (ii) Are there any special rules that apply to the enforcement of an award against a state or state entity?

China's first specific law concerning state immunity, the Law on Exemption of Foreign Central Banks' Properties in China from Judicial Enforcement (effective 25 October 2005, the "**Central Bank Immunity Law**") grants, on a reciprocal basis, special protection to the property of foreign central banks in the PRC, including the Hong Kong and Macau Special Administrative Regions. This law limits the immunity from enforcement only to those assets of foreign central banks and is silent on the immunity of other state assets.

China is also a signatory to the United Nations Convention on Jurisdictional Immunities of States and Their Property 2005 (the "**CJISTP**"), which is widely acknowledged to be a treaty that endorses a restrictive approach to state immunity. Under the CJISTP, signatory states will be subject to essentially the same jurisdictional rules as private entities with respect to commercial transactions. However, the CJISTP has not yet come into force and China has not yet ratified it.

#### XV. Investment Treaty Arbitration

#### (i) Is your country a party to the Washington Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes Between States and Nationals of Other States? Or other multilateral treaties on the protection of investments?

Yes, China is a party to the Washington Convention, which entered into force for China on 6 February 1993. China is an observer to, but not a member of, the Energy Charter Treaty. China has also entered into the following multilateral treaties: (1) the Framework Agreement on the Promotion, Protection and Liberalisation of Investment in APTA Participating States with Bangladesh, India, the Republic of Korea, the Lao People's Democratic Republic and Sri Lanka in 2009; (2) the Agreement on Investment under the Framework Agreement on Comprehensive Economic Cooperation with the member states of the Association of South-East Asian Nations in 2009; and (3) the Agreement among the Government of Japan, the Government of the Republic of Korea and the Government of the People's Republic of China for the Promotion, Facilitation and Protection of Investments in 2012.

### (ii) Has your country entered into bilateral investment treaties with other countries?

Yes, China has entered into approximately 130 bilateral investment treaties ("**BITs**") with other countries, of which approximately 109 have already come into force. The UNCTAD website contains a search engine of the BITs entered into by various countries.

(http://investmentpolicyhub.unctad.org/IIA/IiasByCountry)

The PRC Ministry of Commerce's Department of Treaty and Law's website also



shows a list of BITs that China has entered into. (http://tfs.mofcom.gov.cn/aarticle/Nocategory/201111/20111107819474.html)

#### XVI. Resources

### (i) What are the main treatises or reference materials that practitioners should consult to learn more about arbitration in your jurisdiction?

The reference materials most frequently used by practitioners include arbitration guides, journals and textbooks, as well as educational seminars held by arbitration institutions. In particular, *Arbitration In China: A Practical Guide*, published by Sweet & Maxwell Asia in 2004, is a comprehensive reference covering essential aspects of Chinese arbitration, although some of its discussions and examples are now a little out of date. Tao Jingzhou's *Arbitration Law and Practice in China* and Yang Fan's *Foreign-related Arbitration in China: Commentary and Cases* also provides useful guidance and rules on arbitration in China. Arbitration practitioners may also refer to the Global Arbitration Review ("GAR"), a leading source of commercial arbitration news and events, for the latest practice guidance in China. GAR provides the following China-related know-how:

Commercial Arbitration (China) https://globalarbitrationreview.com/jurisdiction/1004926/china

Enforcement (China) https://globalarbitrationreview.com/jurisdiction/1004822/china

The Asia-Pacific Arbitration Review 2019 https://globalarbitrationreview.com/edition/1001178/the-asia-pacific-arbitrationreview-2019

Maritime & Offshore Arbitration (Hong Kong) https://globalarbitrationreview.com/jurisdiction/1004569/hong-kong

You will also find from the above links two contributions made by Ms Huawei Sun, namely, GAR Know-how's *Enforcement: China chapter* and *Energy Arbitration in China in the Asia-Pacific Arbitration Review*.

### (ii) Are there major arbitration educational events or conferences held regularly in your jurisdiction? If so, what are they and when do they take place?

CIETAC regularly holds arbitration seminars jointly with other major international organisations, for example, the Hong Kong International Arbitration Centre ("**HKIAC**"), SIAC, the ICC and the International Centre for Dispute Resolution ("**ICDR**"). In particular, CIETAC has since 2013 organised each September a week-long national-wide arbitration event, China Arbitration Week, with arbitration seminars and conferences in major cities throughout China. Other



Chinese arbitration institutions, such as BAC, SCIA and SHIAC, are also quite active in holding arbitration-related events, both in China and abroad. There are also seminars and speaker events held by other organisations such as local bar associations, chambers of commerce and law firms. In particular, the Beijing International Arbitration Forum ("**BIAF**"), an unofficial platform sponsored by law professor Mr Lu Song and several arbitration practitioners, holds a seminar every spring and autumn to promote awareness of international arbitration among young practitioners. CIAP30, another platform sponsored by leading arbitration practitioners in China, is dedicated to promoting the exchanges of practice skills and experience among Chinese practitioners. BIAF and CIAP30 have joined forces to provide training courses on an annual basis.

#### XVII. Trends and Developments

### (i) Do you think that arbitration has become a real alternative to court proceedings in your country?

Yes. General awareness of the merits of arbitration as an alternative dispute resolution mechanism has increased, which is evidenced by the rapid growth in recent years in the number of arbitration institutions, in the caseload administered by those institutions and in the amounts in dispute. There is also an increasing trend of financial institutions shifting from litigation to arbitration, especially for derivatives transactions.

With the implementation of Belt and Road Initiative, arbitration is likely to continue to play an increasingly important role in resolving China-related cross-border investment disputes in the many countries participating in the initiative. The Several Opinions of the SPC on the Provision of Judicial Services and Safeguards by People's Courts for the Construction of the "Belt and Road" issued in 2015 made it clear that the SPC will endeavour to promote the role of international commercial and maritime arbitration in the resolution of disputes arising out of Belt and Road projects.

#### (ii) What are the trends in relation to other ADR procedures, such as mediation?

In Chinese arbitrations, mediation and settlement are often encouraged. For example, arbitrators in CIETAC arbitration proceedings often attempt to mediate the dispute for the parties at some time during the arbitration proceedings. The 2015 CIETAC Rules have formally endorsed the possibility that the parties appoint non-arbitrators to conciliate the case. However, despite the existence of the Mediation Center of the China Council for the Promotion of International Trade / China Chamber of International Commerce since the 1980s and the establishment of BAC Mediation Center in 2011, mediation has not yet developed as a fully-fledged alternative to arbitration.

#### (iii) Are there any noteworthy recent developments in arbitration or ADR?

In recent years, the number of China-related investment arbitrations has increased. Three arbitrations have been filed against China in ICSID with one still pending, whilst Chinese investors are increasingly willing to use investment arbitration as a tool to protect their investments in foreign countries. To accommodate this trend, the 2016 SCIA Rules grant the SCIA the power to administer investor-state arbitrations under the UNCITRAL Rules, and CIETAC has adopted investment arbitration rules specifically tailored to resolve disputes between investors and states, which came into effect on 1 October 2017.

Another important development to note is that major international arbitration institutions, including the ICC, HKIAC and SIAC, have all set up representative offices in the Shanghai FTZ to promote their services generally and also in anticipation of a gradual opening up of the PRC arbitration market to international arbitration institutions. Currently, foreign arbitration institutions have not yet been explicitly permitted to administer domestic or foreign-related arbitrations seated in Mainland China.